
MEMORANDUM 

TO: Meridian City Clerk; City Attorney; Mayor and City Council 

FROM: Deborah Nelson, Givens Pursley LLP 

RE: Response to City Attorney Memorandum re: Cedarbrook Request for 
Reconsideration 

DATE: August 17, 2020 

In his August 11, 2020 memorandum, City Attorney Bill Nary raised a concern as to whether the 
Request for Reconsideration for Cedarbrook Subdivision (“Request”) was properly filed because 
it was not emailed directly from the applicant to the City Clerk. This memorandum responds to 
that concern, to show that the Request was properly filed based on the facts, applicable Code 
provisions, and the prior decision of this Council on the same facts and Code.   

UDC 1-7-10 requires a request for reconsideration to “be in writing and filed with the City Clerk 
within fourteen (14) days of the final approval.” The Request was in writing and filed with the 
City Clerk before 5 P.M. on August 4, 2020, within 14 days of the Cedarbrook final approval.  
Based on these facts, the Request was properly filed in accordance with Code. 

There is no dispute the Request was timely delivered to the City Clerk. On August 4, 2020, this 
law office transmitted the Request via email to Sonya Allen, the planner assigned to the 
Cedarbrook matter.  See Attachment A.  Ms. Allen confirmed to this office that she received the 
Request and would send it to the City Clerk.  See Attachment A.  Prior to 5 P.M. on August 4, 
2020, Ms. Allen forwarded the Request to the City Clerk.  See Attachment B.  The City Clerk 
timely received the Request and made it available for public viewing on the City’s website by 
7:15 AM the next morning. See Attachment C.   

The question raised by Mr. Nary is whether the Code requires a request for reconsideration to be 
delivered by the applicant directly to the City Clerk without an intervening party. UDC 1-7-10 
does not require direct delivery from an applicant to the City Clerk. UDC 1-7-10 does not specify 
how a request for reconsideration must be filed with the City Clerk—whether by U.S. mail, in 
person, or electronic mail—or whether it may be forwarded by another party. The Code does not 
prohibit delivery by the forwarding of an email, just as it does not prohibit a City employee from 
receiving and delivering to the City Clerk a request hand delivered to the City in person. 



UDC 1-7-10 also does not require a request for reconsideration to be addressed to the City Clerk 
by name or title. Instead, it is common practice for a request for reconsideration to be addressed to 
the City Council, the decision makers on the request. The City Clerk’s role is to “be the custodian 
of all public records, ordinances, resolutions and orders of the city council, and such other papers 
and documents as may be delivered into his or her custody” (UDC 1-8A-2.A.2 (emphasis added)), 
and to furnish those records to the Mayor and Council, and to the public upon request (UDC 1-
8A-2.C and D). The City’s planning department also plays a role in maintaining and transmitting 
to the Commission and Council “all materials and correspondence related to land use 
applications.” UDC 11-5A-2 (“The Director with the City Clerk shall receive and examine 
applications including, but not limited to the following: … b. Maintain records of all materials and 
correspondence related to land use applications; … e. Transmit to the commission or Council all 
applications related to this title.”) 

This Council recently received and considered a request for reconsideration filed with the same 
facts as this Request and with the same applicable Code, which has not been amended since April 
2016. In November 2018, Spink Butler LLP on behalf of Boise Hunter Homes filed a request for 
reconsideration of the Council’s decision to approve the Owyhee High School (H-2018-0075). The 
written request was addressed to the City Council, care of Planning Division Manager, Caleb 
Hood, with a copy to Mr. Nary and to opposing counsel. See Attachment D. The request was 
delivered via U.S. mail and electronic mail to Mr. Hood with no apparent direct copy to the City 
Clerk. See Attachment E. The Council considered the request and ultimately declined to 
reconsider the decision approving the Owyhee High School; in its Order denying the request, the 
Council made the following finding: “A Request for Reconsideration dated November 26, 2018 of 
the above-captioned matter by the appellant Boise Hunter Homes was properly filed.” See
Attachment F (emphasis added). There is no reasonable basis to find that this Request, filed in 
the same manner as the Owyhee High School Request and under the same Code, was not properly 
filed. 

While we disagree with Mr. Nary’s assessment of the facts and Code in this instance, we certainly 
respect his stated policy desire to avoid reliance on city staff for delivery to the City Clerk, and 
this office will be sure to deliver future requests to the City Clerk directly. Mr. Nary’s 
memorandum recognizes “It is also within the purview of the City Council to rule that since this 
Request was ultimately delivered to the Clerk by the deadline date because of the fortunate 
circumstance of Ms. Allen’s diligence then service can be accepted.” We ask the Council to find 
that the Request was properly filed based on the specific facts presented—in particular that the 
Request was timely delivered to the City Clerk in conformance with UDC 1-7-10.  

Once that determination is made, we trust the Council will fairly and openly consider the substance 
of the Request for the legal and policy reasons therein described. We appreciate the Council’s 
consideration of this memorandum and of the Request itself.  
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